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DRAFT
SALEM HISTORICAL COMMISSION

 MINUTES

August 17, 2016
A meeting of the Salem Historical Commission was held on Wednesday, August 17, 2016 at 7:00 pm at 120 Washington Street, Salem, MA. Present were Jessica Herbert (Chair), Reed Cutting, David Hart, Susan Keenan, Joanne McCrea and Larry Spang. 
7 Botts Court - continuation
The Applicant, Alexander Marks and Kimberly Tompkins, requested to withdraw their application for new paint colors without prejudice. 

VOTE:  Mr. Cutting made a motion to approve the request to withdraw without prejudice.  Ms. Keenan seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried. 
107 Federal Street
Applicant Richard Jagolta requested continuation of his application to the September 7, 2016 meeting.

VOTE:  Mr. Cutting made a motion to approve the request to continue hearing until September 7, 2016.  Ms. Keenan seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried. 
6 Chestnut Street Street – James and Julianne McLean
The Applicant James McLean submitted an application for a Certificate of Appropriateness for a paint color change to front door. 

Documents & Exhibits

· Application: July 21, 2016
· Photographs

The applicant James McLean was present.
Ms. Kelleher noted that the applicant is seeking to paint the front door black to match current color of shutters.

Mr. Spang asked for confirmation that door is currently stained wood.

Mr. McLean answered in the affirmative.

There was no public comment.

The Commission expressed concern about painting stained wood door, noting that the stained door is an impressive feature of the house and should be restored.

Mr. McLean questioned how other doors on the street were painted.

Mr. Spang stated that unlike Mr. McLean’s door, the doors at the other houses were probably not built of a quality wood that could be stained.

Mr. McLean asked about a storm door.

The Commission stated that it is also in good quality as a stained storm door.

Mr. Cutting asked if applicant intended to use a flat or gloss paint.

Ms. Herbert stated her opinion that the door is a focal point of the building and painting it black would diminish the feature.

Mr. Spang noted that if door is in deteriorated condition it could be restored like the door at the Bowditch House on North Street.

There was no public comment.

Mr. Hart asked the applicant is he would consider withdrawing without prejudice.

Mr. McLean agreed and asked for permission to withdraw his application.

VOTE:  Mr. Hart made a motion to approve the withdrawal of the application without prejudice.  Ms. McCrea seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried.
81 Derby Street – Charles Hope Company
The Applicant’s agent Dan Bumagin was present to clarify the request to change the approved drawings by reducing the height of all windows on the building by approximately 8” to make the building’s appearance more consistent.

Mr. Hart asked for the height of window heads and whether consistent with interior door heights.

Mr. Bumagin stated the windows are slightly higher than 7’ with a ceiling height of 8’.  The window reduction would allow for the height of kitchen counters.

Mr. Hart stated that often reduce height of kitchen window and not for other windows. 

Mr. Bumagin stated that subject windows are on east elevation and need for reduction for both kitchen and bathroom windows.

Mr. Cutting stated that the reduction would allow for uniformity.

Mr. Hart expressed his opinion that the revision would be appropriate.

Ms. Herbert asked if the front windows would be raised up by 8”.

Mr. Bumagin responded in the affirmative.

Mr. Cutting questioned whether it was appropriate to reduce all windows on all elevations or whether it might be appropriate to have different windows on different elevations.

Mr. Hart responded that often only the kitchen windows are reduced.

Ms. Herbert questioned whether the façade windows would retain their original dimensions.  She asked about the original window opening height.
Ms. Kelleher responded that the drawings indicate window openings are 49 ½” tall. 

Ms. Herbert asked for public comment.  
There was no public comment.  

Mr. Bumagin presented photographs of other windows in the neighborhood.
Mr. Hart recommended the option that all windows be a consistent height as presented or allow only bathroom and kitchen windows to be reduced by approximately 8” with other windows retaining original 56” height.  
Mr. Bumagin asked for clarification on muntin configuration.  
Ms. Herbert recommended that windows be 2/2.
The Commission questioned whether window trim would be fiber cement.
Ms. Kelleher presented approved drawings that indicated material for trim would be fiber cement.

VOTE:  Mr. Hart made a motion to approve the revisions to window height as presented with proviso of alternative to reduce bathroom and kitchen windows only. Ms. Keenan                             seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried. 

1-2 Griffin Place – continuation 

The Applicant Dan Botwinik submitted an application for a Certificate of Appropriateness to renovate 3-family house, including installation of new entrance canopy and wood trim and removal of two chimneys. 

Documents & Exhibits

· Application: May 31, 2016
· Photographs

The applicant Dan Botwinik was present.  He presented revised drawings responding to Commission’s comments.  New design includes Brosco brackets for canopy and raising height over transom windows

Ms. Herbert asked if the canopy roof would be 3-tab asphalt shingles.
Mr. Botwinik stated that the roof will be cedar wood shingles as indicated on the drawings.

There was no public comment.  

Mr. Spang asked for clarification on the roof pitch.
Mr. Hart noted that the drawings indicate a bracket model.
Mr. Botwinik discussed the proposed material for the building’s trim and roof brackets.

Ms. Herbert asked if the applicant will be replacing trim around windows.

Mr. Botwinik stated that he is not proposing to replace window trim but may be looking at installing new trim at corners and water table.  He would prefer to use Azek material if possible.

The Commission discussed and agreed on their preference for wood trim.

VOTE:  Mr. Hart made a motion to approve the application as presented with the clarification that if new water table and corner boards are necessary they are to be constructed of wood.                 Ms. McCrea seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried. 

1-2 Griffin Place – Dan Botwinik

The Applicant submitted an application for a Certificate of Appropriateness for new paint colors.  

Documents & Exhibits

· Application: July 22, 2016
· Photographs

· Paint color chips

Mr. Botwinik presented new colors of Woodlawn blue for clapboards and Van Cortland for door.  He presented photographs of a house with the same color scheme. 
There was no public comment.
VOTE:  Ms. McCrea made a motion to approve the application as presented. Mr. Cutting                                 seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried. 

15 River Street – Larissa Lucas
The Applicant submitted an application for a Certificate of Appropriateness to replace fence with new fence design, replace wood stairs at entry with granite stairs, install new granite stairs at rear entry and removal steel posts along property boundary. 

Documents & Exhibits

· Application: July 29, 2016
· Photographs

Ms. Lucas presented photographs of other similar projects.  
The Commission discussed their preference on materials.
Mr. Hart recommended that cedar is preferred for the fence as it is more durable.  He also stated that he is open to a new design for the fence but suggested the applicant match the design of the adjoining fence.
Ms. Herbert read letter of support into the record from owner of 13 River Street.
There were no additional public comments.

VOTE:  Ms. McCrea made a motion to approve the application for a new fence as presented. Mr. Cutting seconded the motion.  Mr. Hart recommended an amendment that fence to be constructed in cedar.  Ms. McCrea amended the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried. 

Mr. Spang entered meeting at this time.

Ms. Lucas presented request to install two granite steps at entrance and rear entrance

Mr. Hart asked for clarification on the location of the steps.

Ms. Lucas indicated the location of steps on the presented site plan.

Mr. Spang asked for clarification that both are visible from street.

Ms. Lucas responded in the affirmative.

Mr. Spang asked if there is a landing at the rear.

Ms. Lucas responded that there is no landing at either stair. There is to be only 2 stairs.  She noted that other houses in the neighborhood have granite steps.  She stated that her house may have been raised as it appears to be a different height than other houses. 

Ms. Spang asked for clarification on how the stairs will be built.

Ms. Lucas responded that stairs are to be 5 feet deep.

Mr. Spang asked if a railing will be added.

Mr. Hart noted that this would be up to the Building Inspector.
Ms. Lucas responded that she would prefer to have no railing but open to the design if Commission or the Building Inspector required a railing..

VOTE:  Mr. Cutting made a motion to approve the application for new granite steps as presented. Ms. McCrea seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried. 

The Commission then discussed the request to remove steel posts.

There was no public comment.

VOTE:  Mr. Cutting made a motion to approve the application to remove existing steel posts. McCrea seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried. 

4 South Pine Street – Jay Goldberg and Thomas Berube

The Applicant submitted an application for a Certificate of Appropriateness for paint colors, to replace brick entry stair with granite stair, replace wood shake siding with wood clapboard, and remove chain link fence. 

Documents & Exhibits

· Application: August 3, 2016.
· Photographs

The applicants Jay Goldberg and Thomas Berube were appropriate.

Ms. McCrea asked why the applicant decided to go with clapboards instead of shake siding.
Mr. Berube responded that preferred clapboards as it felt it would look better.

Ms. Kelleher presented background of the project, which was issued a building permit erroneously by the Building Inspector without Historical Commission approval.  She also reported on the recent issuance of a Certificate of Non-Applicability for in-kind repairs.

Mr. Berube discussed the history of the project and the reason for changing the gable windows for egress purpose.

Mr. Goldberg presented photographs of existing condition with new clapboards.

Mr. Hart asked for the manufacturer of the proposed windows.

Mr. Berube responded that they are from Brosco.  He noted that wood clapboards are present on the rear of the building under the siding
Councillor Heather Famico asked if the house will be used for residential purposes since it is located in a B-4 zone.

The applicants responded in the affirmative.

Ms. Herbert read an email from Dan and Betsy Ricciarelli, owners of 397 Essex Street, who spoke in support of the application.

Mr. Berube presented his proposed paint color scheme of Chelsea gray for body, white for trim and Hale Navy blue for door.

Ms. McCrea asked about shutter color.
Mr. Berube responded that there will be no shutters.

Mr. Berube presented the request to replace brick steps with granite steps.

Ms. McCrea asked if railing will be used. 

Mr. Berube stated that he would prefer not to use railings if not needed. There is a wrought iron railing currently.  He stated that he would use a wrought iron railing if needed.

Mr. Spang asked if he would keep the railing design or present a new design.
Mr. Berube stated that he would use a new design with simple railings.

Mr. Hart recommended the following additions, with body chelesea gray and trim white and door Hale Navy, and that applicant can replace wrought iron with wrought iron without heart design.  Joanne seconded. 
VOTE:  Mr. Hart made a motion to approve the application as presented with the proviso that the applicant be allowed to replace wrought iron railing with a new design without heart feature. Ms. McCrea seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried. 

5 Harrington Court – Pamela A. Lussier

The Applicant Pamela Lussier submitted an application for a Certificate of Appropriateness to reconstruct front porch.  

Documents & Exhibits

· Application: August 2, 2016
· Photographs

· Product specifications

The applicant Pamela Lussier and her brother were present. 

Ms. Lussier presented her application, noting that her house is located on a low visibility dead end street.  She stated that due to low visibility, the design of the porch was more important that the materials.  She also noted that due to the building’s location at the end of the street, snow removal is pushed to end of street against her porch.  She presented photographs showing the snow build-up.

Mr. Hart asked for clarification on which property was the subject house and what the applicant was proposing for a new porch. 
Mr. Lussier stated that his father replaced the original turned post with wrought iron posts.

Ms. Lussier presented a sample of the material to be used. She noted that the house is clad in vinyl siding, which was in place when the district was designated.

Mr. Hart expressed concern that the proposed design of the porch was not clear since the applicant had not presented drawings of the proposed design. 

Ms. Kelleher asked for clarification on the original porch as shown in the building’s inventory form.

Mr. Lussier stated that her contractor suggested changing the existing short post to a long post, which would change the number of porch posts from 3 to 4. 

Mr. Hart asked that the applicant provide elevation drawings to show the proposed design of the porch.  

Ms. McCrea expressed concern about the lack of dimensions presented.

Ms. Lussier presented her request to replace existing staircase with a new bluestone stair.

Ms. Herbert asked for clarification on whether the stairs would retain the same dimensions. She also asked for clarification on the material of the stair presently.

Ms. Lussier stated that stair is currently concrete with brick would she would like to replace with  a concrete stair with bluestone caps.

There was no public comment.

Ms. Herbert suggested that the Commission consider approving the rebuilding of the porch since it would match existing dimensions and the roof would be retained.  She expressed concern about whether the change of material from wood to vinyl was appropriate.

The Commission discussed whether synthetic material is appropriate if porch would be rebuilt to match in-kind dimensions and design. 

Ms. Lussier stated that only change would be the addition of a new long post which is needed to support the roof.

Ms. McCrea and Ms. Keenan both stated that they did not have problem with proposal.

Mr. Spang presented a rough drawing of the proposal.

The Commission discussed whether rail caps will be used.

Ms. Lussier replied that caps would be used at the end of the stair railing.

Mr. Spang asked about porch lattice.

Ms. Lussier replied that she will be removing the existing boards and installing a square lattice. She presented photograph of square lattice on other house.

Ms. Herbert asked if balusters will be 2 x 2 square balusters.
Ms. Lussier replied in the affirmative.
Councillor Famico discussed the layout of the street and noted that it is very narrow almost like a driveway. She stated that visibility down the street is very limited. She also noted that the properties on the street are well kept. 

Mr. Hart expressed his discomfort that the Commission is designing the porch for the applicants.  He noted that the inventory form shows a porch that is different than what is being proposed. 

Ms. Herbert asked whether more information is needed.
Mr. Spang noted that Building Inspector will request more information on dimensional details.  He suggested that the applicant include his sketch with the building permit application.  He asked the applicant to present it to their contractor to confirm that it is correct.
Ms. Famico asked that the applicant submit final drawings with dimensions.

Ms. Lussier asked for confirmation that once detailed drawings are submitted whether need to come back to application.

The Commission responded in the negative.

VOTE:  Mr. Spang made a motion to approve the application under a Certificate of Hardship as generally submitted with the supplemental sketch.  He noted that the use of synthetic materials that are rot resistant was approved due to the location of the property at the end of a dead-end street and the need for durability for weather conditions.  Ms. McCrea seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried
203-209 Essex Street - Massachusetts Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credit Application
Ms. Herbert read into the record a letter from Epsilon Associates requesting a support letter for 203-209 Essex Street.
The project architect Mark Meche presented an update on Hotel Salem with revised drawings of the façade. He stated that MHC has asked for additional information and provided comments on initial drawings.  The revised drawings respond to MHC comments.  Mr. Meche presented historic photographs and discussed the issue of restoring the building’s cast iron columns.  MHC has asked for the cast iron columns to be exposed.
Mr. Cutting asked if the drawings indicate a loss of details as the drawings appear to show the removal of the building’s cornice brackets.
Mr. Meche replied that no details are being removed.  The current drawings do not show the details since they have not yet been measured.  The intention is to restore all original details.

Mr. Spang asked if the new storefront design has been submitted to MHC.
Mr. Meche replied that the new drawings have not yet been submitted to MHC.

Mr. Spang asked if MHC does not approve the new design, will Mr. Meche come back to the Commission.

Mr. Meche responded in the affirmative.  He also stated that he would welcome comments on the current design from the Commission if the Commission would like to include comments in their letter of support.
Mr. Meche discussed the detail of the cast columns and the difficulty of exposing the columns on the interior of the building.  The columns will be exposed on the exterior.  He also noted that MHC has asked that the original vertical Naumkeag sign be reinstalled as shown in historic photographs but the historic sign would not meet the City’s current sign ordinance.  The building’s original parapet feature is no longer existing.  Mr. Meche presented Holyoke Court elevation drawings showing the changes made to the window design to respond to MHC comments.  He also presented drawings showing the proposed rooftop design.  Louvers will be installed to hide utilities, which could be similar to louvers on Salem Five.  
Councillor Famico asked about the proposed use of low-e glass and whether the resulting tint on the windows will be appropriate.

Mr. Meche responded that it may not be possible to buy a non-tinted high performance glass but he will search for as clear a glass as possible.
Ms. Herbert asked whether MHC has made any comments on glass.

Mr. Meche responded that MHC has not yet made comments on the glass as this detail has not yet been presented to MHC.

VOTE:  Mr. Spang made a motion to submit a letter of support.  Ms. McCrea seconded, all in favor. 

90 Washington Street - Massachusetts Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credit Application
Ms. Herbert read into the record a letter from Epsilon Associates requesting a support letter for 90 Washington Street.

Owner George Vernett was present.  

The project architect Marc Meche presented the proposed restoration of 90 Washington Street for use as City Hall Annex.  He noted that some interior changes will be made and other features will be added.  He stated that owner expects to submit the Part 1 application at the end of August.  He has not submitted to the SRA/DRB yet.  The proposal is to remove the existing mezzanine on second floor, but the owner and architect do not feel that it is character defining feature. They will be add approximately 700 square feet at the rear of second floor over existing one-story section.  The third story has one section that is only 2-story tall that has a false wall cover on the building facade.  Mr. Meche presented ca. 1955 photograph of the façade when the building housed Salem Foodland.  The building was built in the early 1940s in the International Style.  He stated that they will restore the masonry exterior and will replace existing steel windows that are not in good condition and not good quality. They will be working on details of the building’s sign band. He also noted that the flagpole detail as shown on drawing is left over from previous iterations of drawings and not currently proposed.
Ms. Famico stated her desire to see changes made to the building after the five year tax credit period expires, particularly to the windows.

The Commission discussed whether the building is historically significant and should be preserved intact.

Ms. Herbert noted that it is an important example of the International Style, similar to St. Joseph’s Church. 

Mr. Meche noted that the historic rehabilitation tax credits will allow the building and space to be redeveloped as this money will close the funding gap.  He noted that they are not proposing to build out space at corner on third floor. He presented west elevations showing a new addition and secondary entrance with vertical emphasis for design details. 
Mr. Spang expressed concern that the detail appears to be a barred window.  
Jennifer Firth, of Historic Salem, Inc., asked if the owner is seeking to restore the building to its 1940s appearance or will there be design fluidity. 
Mr. Vernett responded that the new storefronts will require some changes from the original appearance since it was built as a single storefront for Foodland supermarket. 

Ms. Firth noted the importance of the Essex Street streetscape and said that she would look to see if HSI had historic photographs of the building in its archives.

VOTE:  Mr. Cutting made a motion to send a letter of support.  Ms. McCrea seconded the motion.  All were in favor, and the motion so carried. 

55-57 Federal Street and 59 Federal Street - Massachusetts Historic Rehabilitation Tax Credit Application
Ms. Herbert read into the record a letter from Epsilon Associates requesting a support letter for 55-57 Federal Street and 59 Federal Street.

Renewal Ventures’ architect, John Seger of Seger Architects presented the proposal to restore the two houses at 59 and 55-57 Federal Street.  The owner is seeking a letter of support from the Commission in support of his request for MA historic tax credits.  He noted that the two buildings are connected by a breezeway.  The buildings are in good condition although some deterioration is occurring and some windows have been replaced.  He noted that the owner will be restoring both buildings, restoring existing windows on Federal Street elevations, restoring wood window trim and installing new double-glazed windows on other elevations, will be adding 2 dormers, will be adding roof deck on rear elevation and adding second story to rear adding.  Interior details will be retained and restored to comply with tax credit requirements.
Ms. McCrea asked if new roof deck would have wood railings.

Mr. Seger responded that the owner had not yet decided on the railing design.

Mr. Hart asked to review drawings to clarify restoration details and confirm that Federal Street windows would be retained and restored.

Mr. Seger confirmed that Federal Street windows will be restored and other elevations would have double-glazed windows with simulated muntins to match existing configuration.

There was no public comment.

VOTE:  Ms. Keenan made a motion to approve letters of support for 55-57 Federal Street and 59 Federal Street.  Ms. McCrea seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried.
Peabody Essex Museum Expansion - Review of new design development plans. 

Mr. Hart recused himself from the discussion.

Robert Monk and Philip Johns from the PEM and Molly McGowen and Greg Classen from Ennead Architects were present.

Mr. Monk noted that the designs would be presented the SRA DRB next week. He stated that much of the design was the same as presented before with some changes.  These changes reflect comments made.  The new façade of split-faced Chelmsford granite will narrow to a blade with glazing behind where it meets the corner of the East India Marine Hall. Signage will be connected with a public art program.  The Dodge Wing, which is currently cantilevered with a “no-man’s land” below, will be reprogrammed as part of reinterpretation. The PEM will be replacing the garden in a new location at the rear of the museum, which will be visible through the new atrium.  Ms. McGowen and Mr. Classen presented the landscape design, including a new 5,000 sf garden, new screening and water features and new gingko trees will be planted along the streetscape.  

The Charter Street loading dock area will have a continuity with the façade.  Mr. Monk stated that PEM has met with neighbors.  The sidewalk will be behind the hedge which will be 4’ high to screen dumpsters and provide security.  
Ms. Herbert asked if the existing fence will be retained.

Mr. Monk replied in the negative, stating that it will remain in place during construction to screen the neighbors and will be removed when construction complete.  He noted that landscape features on Charter Street will be evergreen.  

Mr. Spang asked if the Charter Street sidewalk could be widened. He expressed concern that the Charter Street elevation still reads as the rear of the building and there is a lot of foot traffic on Charter Street. He stated his belief that Charter Street was not getting as much design attention as the front of the building.

Ms. Herbert asked if the transformers near the Yin Yu Tang House will be removed.

Mr. Monk replied that they will be moved to the other side of the house.

Ms. Kelleher suggested that public art be incorporated into the design of the rear elevation.

Mr. Spang suggested that an artist be utilized to design the screening along Charter Street.

Mr. Spang and Ms. Herbert requested that drawings show vehicles, mechanicals, dumpsters and transformers along Charter Street. 

Mr. Cutting asked if any changes were made to respond to MHC comments.

Mr. Monk noted that the architect raised the height of the first story of the Essex Street facade to a height greater than those of the adjoining storefronts.

Ms. McCrea and Ms. Firth questioned why the anchor was being removed. They both cited numerous comments they have received on the loss of the anchor.
Mr. Monk reported that the PEM will be going before the DRB and may be making changes if budget allows.  They will look at the Charter Street elevation again.  He noted that the PEM has been helping to maintain the Charter Street Burial Ground for the past six years and hopes tha the Grimshawe House will be restored.
Mr. Monk stated that PEM will come back to SHC when signage plans are ready. He noted that MHC requested a EIMH interpretive display be added, which could be placed at Dodge Wing.

Ms. Herbert asked if the Dodge Wing windows will be changed.

Mr. Monk responded in the affirmative, stating that they will be improved as part of the reinterpretation.
50 St. Peter Street - Bit Bar – Review/comment on proposed signage (Section 106 Review)

Gideon Coltof, owner of the Bit Bar, presented the proposed new signage at the Old Salem Jail.  There will be five signs installed.  One of the signs will be a blade sign that will be 78” tall.  The design features an antique copper appearance with internal lighting that will come out from the sides.  The signs will be smaller than the previous signage for the Great Escape restaurant formerly at the Jail. He stated that he has received approval of the signs from the SRA/DRB.  The DRB requested a sign at the entrance door and a reduction of the blade sign by one foot. 
Ms. Kelleher noted that the owner is seeking a storefront loan from the City, which triggers Section 106 review by the Commission.

VOTE:  Mr. Cutting made a motion to approve the signs as presented.  Ms. Keenan seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried.
VOTE:  Mr. Cutting made a motion to adjourn.  Ms. Keenan seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion so carried.
Respectfully submitted,

Patti Kelleher
Community Development Planner
